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From:	Sarah Sharp <Sarah.Sharp@westsussex.gov.uk>
Sent:	09 September 2021 13:31
To:	Eloise Short; Deborah Urquhart
Cc:	Caroline West; Eleanor Harman; Valerie Dobson
Subject:	RE: Publication of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019-2037
Attachments:	Comments on Hunston Neighbourhood Plan.docx

Dear All,

Please find attached my comments on the Hunston NP. Kind regards,

Councillor Sarah Sharp (Mrs)
Green Party County Councillor for Chichester South
 (
Email:
 
Sarah.Sharp@westsussex.gov.uk
)
Facebook: Sarah Sharp (chichester.greenways)

From: Eloise Short <Eloise.Short@westsussex.gov.uk>
Sent: 07 September 2021 10:14
To: Sarah Sharp <Sarah.Sharp@westsussex.gov.uk>; Deborah Urquhart <deborah.urquhart@westsussex.gov.uk> Cc: Caroline West <Caroline.West@westsussex.gov.uk>; Eleanor Harman <eleanor.harman@westsussex.gov.uk> Subject: RE: Publication of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019‐2037

Dear Cllr Sharp and Cllr Urquhart,

Please find attached the WSCC Officer Level Services comments on the Submission (Reg 16) Hunston Neighbourhood Plan.

Following internal discussions with service providers, we are objecting to the inclusion of an allocation for 200 dwellings on the basis of impacts on the strategic highway network and on primary education provision.

CDC recently concluded that the costs of mitigation identified in the Strategic Highway Assessment for their Local Plan Review (in which the 200 dwellings for Hunston were included) would exceed the level of funding available, making the mitigation measures undeliverable. As a result, there is currently no evidence to show that the impact of 200 dwellings in Hunston can be adequately mitigated in terms of the highway network. My highways colleagues are awaiting further transport evidence from CDC, after which this position can be revisited.

In addition we had previously raised issues regarding education provision in the area, which would need to be discussed with us to ensure that there would be sufficient primary education capacity in the area to accommodate the development. A meeting has been arranged between ourselves and CDC for the end of the month to discuss how we can move

 (
1
)
forward from this position. However, until a solution has been found we must also object to the allocation of 200 dwellings in plan on the basis of education provision.

The consultation remains open until Thursday 9th September for you to submit individual comments as County Councillors, should you wish to do so. The link to the consultation page is in the email below.

There is further information regarding our objections in the attached response, but please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any further questions.

Kind regards,

Eloise Short
Planner | Planning Policy and Infrastructure | Planning Services Ground Floor, Northleigh, County Hall, Chichester, PO19 1RH Phone: 033022 27805
Email: eloise.short@westsussex.gov.uk | Web: www.westsussex.gov.uk

From: Eloise Short
Sent: 20 July 2021 10:59
To: Sarah Sharp <Sarah.Sharp@westsussex.gov.uk>; Deborah Urquhart <deborah.urquhart@westsussex.gov.uk> Cc: Caroline West <Caroline.West@westsussex.gov.uk>; Eleanor Harman <eleanor.harman@westsussex.gov.uk> Subject: FW: Publication of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019‐2037

Dear Cllr Sharp and Cllr Urquhart,

Chichester District Council are currently consulting on the submission (Reg 16) Hunston Neighbourhood Plan. The plan contains a proposed housing allocation for 200 dwellings plus a number of other policies which may affect our services. The plan and supporting documents can be found here.

I have attached the officer-level services comments made in June 2020 regarding the pre- submission Neighbourhood Plan. We had raised concerns regarding education provision in the area and the allocation of 200 dwellings, consistent with our response to CDC’s proposed housing numbers in Hunston.

The need for County Council representation on any aspects of the submission documents is being considered by the Planning Policy and Infrastructure Team, and any response submitted to the District Council will be circulated to you for information. If there are any matters you think the County Council should address at this stage please send them to me by Friday 3rd September if at all possible.

As County Councillors you are also free to submit individual representations; there is an email address below for you to send these to, should you wish. The period for submitting representations directly to the Parish Council runs until the 9th September.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me. Kind regards,
Eloise Short
Planner | Planning Policy and Infrastructure | Planning Services Ground Floor, Northleigh, County Hall, Chichester, PO19 1RH Phone: 033022 27805
Email: eloise.short@westsussex.gov.uk | Web: www.westsussex.gov.uk


From: Valerie Dobson <vdobson@chichester.gov.uk> On Behalf Of Neighbourhood Planning
Sent: 15 July 2021 10:15
Subject: Publication of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019‐2037 Publication of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019-2037 The Neighbourhood Planning (General) Regulations 2012 (Regulation 16)
Hunston Parish Council as the qualifying body has prepared a neighbourhood development plan, entitled Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019-2037, for their parish with the help of the local community. The plan sets out a vision for the future of the parish and planning policies which will be used to determine planning applications locally.

Copies of the Hunston Neighbourhood Development Plan 2019-2037 and supporting documentation are available to view as shown below:

1. All documents are available on the CDC website and, in the first instance, people are encouraged to access the documents online www.chichester.gov.uk/neighbourhoodplan under the entry for Hunston.
2. A copy of the documents will be made available by Hunston Parish Council by contacting the Clerk by phone on 01243 789039 or by email clerk@hunstonparishcouncil.org.uk .
3. A copy of the documents can be sent by contacting the CDC customer service team by phone on 01243 785166 or by email contact@chichester.gov.uk
4. A copy of all the documents will be made available at the CDC offices at East Pallant House and will be available to view on request through making an appointment by contacting the customer service team 01243 785166 or by email contact@chichester.gov.uk

The period for submission of representations will run from Thursday 15 July until Thursday 9 September 2021. Representations should arrive no later than 5.00pm on 9 September 2021. All representations received will be available to view publicly.

To make representations:
· Response forms can be downloaded and filled in electronically by visiting http://www.chichester.gov.uk/neighbourhoodplan Printed copies are available on request from Chichester District Council and Hunston Parish Council Clerk as indicated above.

Completed response forms should be sent to:
· Neighbourhood Planning, Chichester District Council, East Pallant House, 1 East Pallant, Chichester PO19 1TY
· Or emailed to neighbourhoodplanning@chichester.gov.uk

All comments will be publicly available and identifiable by name and (where applicable) organisation. Please note that any other personal information will be processed by Chichester District Council in line with the principles and rights set out in the General Data Protection Regulation 2016 (GDPR) and the Data Protection Act 2018, which cover such things as why and for how long we use, keep and look after your personal data.

Please note that any representations may include a request to be notified of the local planning authority’s decision under Regulation 19 in relation to the neighbourhood development plan.

Kind regards,

[image: ]Valerie Dobson
Principal Planning Officer Planning Policy Chichester District Council
Ext: 34594 | Tel: 01243534594 | vdobson@chichester.gov.uk | Fax: 01243776766 http://www.chichester.gov.uk





LEGAL DISCLAIMER

This e‐mail and any files transmitted with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom they are addressed. However, any views or opinions presented are solely those of the author and do not necessarily represent those of Chichester District Council.

If you are not the intended recipient or the person responsible for delivering the e‐mail to the intended recipient, be advised that you have received this e‐mail in error and that any use, dissemination, forwarding, printing or copying of this e‐mail is strictly prohibited.

Communications on or through Chichester District Council's computer systems may be monitored or recorded to secure effective system operation and for other lawful purposes.
If you have received this e‐mail in error please notify the Chichester District Council administrator. E‐mail or phone 44 (0) 1243 785166
Mail‐Admin@chichester.gov.uk

LEGAL DISCLAIMER
This email and any attachments are confidential and intended solely for the persons addressed. If it has come to you in error please reply to advise us but you should not read it, copy it, show it to anyone else nor make any other use of its content. West Sussex County Council takes steps to ensure emails and attachments are virus-free but you should carry out your own checks before opening any attachment.



LEGAL DISCLAIMER

Communications on or through Chichester District Council's computer systems may be monitored or recorded to secure effective system operation and for other lawful purposes.

[bookmark: Comments on Hunston Neighbourhood Plan]Comments on Hunston Neighbourhood Plan


Lack of education provision


The comments from WSCC Education Department that there is no local provision to accommodate the children from the new development is worrying.
It is key that the Parish is provided with local education provision and that the children are not provided for a long way away from their homes. This is because travelling to schools further away will lead to more car journeys not only for the journey to school but friendship groups aren’t as easy to establish at schools where children are travelling from a larger geographical area. So that children can have friendships in the local area it is essential that school places are provided as near as possible to where the children live. This also reinforces sustainable travel habits and when children are older they can travel independently to visit friends and don’t always rely on parents to give them a lift in the car.
Need for more safe footpaths
Chichester Free School takes children from a wider geographical area which poses problems for the parish as it induces a large number of car journeys. Also it is difficult to get to from the local area as there isn’t a footpath along the main road.
A key aim of the NP should be to build more safe and direct footpaths to this school and to enhance the footpaths along the B2166 as these are in places very narrow.


Buffer Zone
I endorse the plan’s approach to wishing to retain rural views and to wish to maintain arable land as is it within the Buffer Zone for Pagham Harbour


Traffic Gridlock
The DfT has issued a Decarbonisation Plan that dictates that transport needs to decarbonise so that the country can transition to carbon neutrality by 2050. This will mean that more will need to be done to enable more walking and cycling and embracing future modes eg electric bikes and scooters. Although the latter are currently illegal unless part of a hire scheme, I have seen people using electric scooters between Hunston and the City of Chichester. Although the roads make this extremely dangerous and this is not allowed, people are currently choosing to travel in this way as the distances make it possible. More will need to be done in the next 20 years to enable these new modes of transport to be used.


Wildlife Corridors
I support the Parish’s desire to preserve wildlife corridors due to the current ecological crisis.

 (
I support the Parish’s desire to create a local nature reserve.
)

Orchard
It would be good if the Parish NP could include a community orchard to add to food resilience and biodiversity and link in with the heritage of the local area. It would be good if the remaining orchards could be added to.


Climate Change
I am glad that the NP acknowledges the risks that are posed by climate change. Although this might not be considered absolutely necessary as part of the NP, it might be helpful if the Parish could take this a step further and work on plans to support existing residents to reduce their carbon footprint. The Government recognises that all businesses, organisations, councils, schools and residents will have to play their part in this journey.
Actions could include more tree planting, more community transport, more local food growing projects, helping residents do more to improve the thermal efficiency of their homes by linking them in with government or local schemes.


Drainage and Sewage issues
This really concerns me. It doesn’t appear that the sewage or drainage problems have been properly solved. More needs to be done to put together a Drainage Strategy Report for Hunston. SW need to give reassurance to the residents of Hunston and North Mundham that the systems will be updated to cope with current usage.
More information needs to be provided about the risk of flooding from the Chichester Canal.
Given the likely increase of extreme weather events and increased rainfall the risk of flooding seems to be great and residents will need advice and guidance from the authorities about flood resilience.


Greening and Blooming Hunston
These activities are to be encouraged and supported. Developing more biodiverse areas will help nature and support well-being and community engagement as well as helping to spread the word about climate change and the need to manage the landscape in a biodiverse way.


Buses
Bus tickets are often too expensive for families. Cost is seen as one of the major reasons why people do not take the bus. This is a problem in that to combat climate change it will be important to encourage people to use shared mobility more often.


Sustainable Travel links through the Village

 (
The lack of a pavement along with fast moving and heavy traffic is of major concern.
)
To combat climate change risks and to support sustainable travel it will be important to work with WSCC to see if more can be done to support greater sustainable travel and slower speeds through the centre of the village. Our need to work towards net zero carbon should mean that over the next 20/30 years more work will have to be done to encourage more “local living” as is stated in West Sussex Local Transport Plan Draft. However any work that is done should at all times enhance and not detract from the essential Bremere Rife and respect the need for biodiversity net gains.
I support all works from the Greenway Group and Sustrans to work on better footpaths and cycleways between Selsey and the A27.
I fully support the plan for a cycle and walking path to the Chichester Free School.


More work will need to be undertaken by central government, WSCC, CDC and the Parish Council and the community to change travel behaviours and habits. This could include park and ride to the beach or other popular events in the area. This could include bus lanes to make the bus the easiest and most attractive way to get around. This could include workplace parking levy and change in parking prices to make the bus more affordable than parking costs.


It states on page 26 that Hunston Parish Council has been instructed by CDC to prepare a Neighbourhood Plan for 200 houses. This is now an issue as the housing numbers have yet to be properly determined by CDC. Due to the difficulty CDC has in funding the works on the A27 it is now unclear whether the Stockbridge Relief Road and the other works on the A27 can be properly funded by CDC’s developer contributions. This leaves Hunston NP in a tricky position. As there is currently no solution to the A27 issue, the impact on the A27 from 200 houses in Hunston cannot be satisfactorily mitigated. The building of 1,933 houses on the Manhood is feared by the residents of Hunston. It is imperative that we do not bring about more negative ecological impacts on the Manhood. It is imperative that all development is carefully planned not to impact on the Chichester Harbour and Pagham Harbour and the AONB and SSSI and Ramsar and SPA sites. Is imperative that traffic chaos is avoided by sustained and thought- through changes to travel behaviour to reach our carbon neutrality goals by 2050. It is imperative that we move more funding away from major road schemes and invest properly in our sustainable travel networks.


I support West Sussex Highways’ holding objection to the Hunston NP. In the absence of a workable plan to mitigate the impact of new housing on the A27 this means that new development such as that outlined in the Hunston NP would not be mitigated against.
In order to properly deliver the DfT’s Decarbonisation plans it will be necessary to support low car developments, encourage more live-work development where people do not commute out of area. It will be necessary to prioritize more spending on walking and cycling to reduce local car journeys and make more walking and cycling paths to enable more people not to rely on their private cars. This applies especially to communities who live near the A27. We will need to work out ways to reduce reliance on the private car for short car journeys involving crossing the A27. This does mean that bus usage must be increased by making the bus more affordable and attractive by building more bus lanes. Further transport evidence will have to be provided by National Highways to deliver more local journeys by other means.



I moved to Chichester in 1999 and although I do not drive and rely on my bike to get around I have never been able to cycle to Selsey as the roads are too dangerous. We will need to change the way WSCC Highways plan to better support the Selsey Greenway and other walking and cycling routes. The Selsey Greenway has been worked on by volunteers for as long as I have lived here but needs more investment from WSCC of time and money to become a reality. Pulling together DFT Decabonising Britain plans and the new West Sussex Transport Plan should inject our active travel plans with new energy and funding.


Medical Care Facilities
In order to reduce the need to travel it is essential that WSCC, CDC work with the CCG to set up smaller, local surgeries for more people to be able to access on foot or by bike. This is part of the local living agenda and ties in with the planning of sustainable and healthy spaces as set out in this county council document: https://www.westsussex.gov.uk/media/15845/creating_healthy_and_sustainable_places_ws.pdf


To plan towards 2050 and net zero carbon communities we will have to be moving towards more local services eg doctor’s and dentists in smaller communities so that people walk and cycle more.


Library
The falling away of this service is to be regretted. Perhaps the Council to look into a Swap Shop or taking over a Phone Box and using this for a book share. I believe the PC is looking at doing a book swap in the village hall.


Canal path
In the winter the canal path can get muddy and more difficult to use. I have been told of residents who feel much more cut off in the winter as they can no longer safely access the city of Chichester on a bike.
It could be that the alternative route via the Free School could be provided that is more all weather proof. In either case this could be a more urban like surface that would not be ideal for nature and biodiversity but it might be an important issue going forward that we look into whether a safe surface can be provided for all year long commuting between the city and Hunston and further into North Mundham.


I am grateful for the work of residents to keep footpaths clear. It is to be regretted that WSCC is not sufficiently resourced to maintain adequately all of the paths we need to have cleared. It would be something to take up at central government to ensure that our shire councils have adequate funding to ensure that they can fully maintain their highway network for pedestrians and cyclists as these modes are now becoming top of the movement hierarchy. This could be a source of new green jobs.



I applaud the idea of a Community Action Plan as the Vision clearly involves more than just allocating housing.
A The CA might like to look into Low Traffic Neighbourhoods/ Car Clubs/ cargo trike hire/ 20’s Plenty/ Quiet Lanes/ Community Highways Schemes to improve pavements and crossings (which it is already doing) / local living/ 15 minute community schemes/ increased use of Community Speedwatch/ joining the Noise/Speed Group with other councils along the A27/ setting up its own Transport Action Group/ Welcome to Hunston signs/gateways/ working with Living Streets on how to make what is a major arterial road safer for local users.


B
All these aims are very laudable and I would support them.
In addition I would encourage the CA to look into encouraging more circular economy/sharing to reduce the need to travel. Residents will also need more support to enhance the carbon efficiency of their housing with Council / Govt funding. It might be helpful to look at electric charging points.


Section D
It is not clear if point 1 applies to all new homes or existing homes too.


Point 3
Part of making a more liveable community is ensuring that new roads aren’t laid out in a way to encourage speeds. If cars can pass with too much ease and if road design on new development favours car drivers too much it makes it more dangerous for people on foot or on bikes. Road design can be made to slow drivers down which is perhaps a more long term aim.


I support the settlement boundary policy and feel more should be done to ensure the actual or perceived coalescence between Hunston and North Mundham is maintained.


EH 1
Removal of trees has an effect on carbon capture. Replacing existing trees with new saplings is not a solution as it will take a long time for a new tree to capture as much carbon as an older tree.
Energy generation
Energy generation in a more sustainable manner is something that we will have to embrace as we start to decarbonise more. I understand the concerns about impact on agriculture or the views but I would urge there to be a more open view towards generating electricity in a more sustainable manner as this is one way to reduce our carbon impact and reduce the risk of rising temperatures that is due to impact on the parish due to flooding.


It is unclear to me how the “enhanced maintenance needed” will be carried out. I am supportive of the parish’s attempts to plan properly to prevent more sewage and flooding issues.


Dark Skies
This is important for wildlife. Lighting should be supported that is triggered by activity, is downward facing and solar powered.


Quality of Design
There is a need to include quality of provision for bike storage and to include cargo trikes or bikes for people with disability.
With an ageing population and with more people possibly needing help with disabilities, this might be a subject to raise in the CA.


H2.1 this could include water butts or other infrastructure that housing might need to include to encourage more rainwater capture or grey water re-use.


GA1.4 I welcome the parish’s commitment to use CIL contributions to enhance footpath and cycle network as this will help with reducing our reliance on fossil fuel for travel.


Parking should include space for disability bikes/trikes/cargo trikes for families.
Parking should be set out in a way to encourage use of walking and cycling as the main means of travel. Parking should not dominate the development sites.
Street design must include people who are sight and hearing impaired who do not find negotiating shared space to be easy. LTN1/20 should be followed in all design of cycle ways and footways to ensure that as far as possible different space is given to people on foot and on bikes to reduce chances of conflict


Land South of Chichester Free School
I would urge the school to work with the community / parish council to allow community use of the new playing fields when they are available. There are other examples from the local area where community use of playing fields is a useful and productive link.
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